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Fáilte chuig Comórtas Na mBailte  Slachtmhara Super Valu don bhliain 2022. Táimid buíoch daoibh as ucht na 
hiontrála a chur chugainn, agus guimíd gach rath ar bhúr gcuid oibre amach anseo. 
Adh Mór... 
Welcome to the 2022 SuperValu TidyTowns competition and thank you for your completed application form which 
included photos, your clear map and your 3-5 Year Strategy/Plan (put dates beside these – not just 2 years, 3 years 
etc.). We also recommend that the photos are inserted into the relevant categories which will make the adjudicators' 
work more rewarding.  Your committee of eight has an additional twenty-five who volunteer when a project needs 
extra hands. We were delighted to see that you have a Facebook page and Twitter account as social media is 
important in spreading information about your activities.  You list a large number of state and semi state 
organisations in addition to businesses and local community groups who support you. This is your thirteenth year to 
enter the competition and we agree with you that the completion of projects big or small raises the spirits of people 
and this encourages the local community to maintain their own properties so that the area is aesthetically pleasing 
to all.
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The village centre is an area to the east of the R135 and is quite compact.  We loved that there is considerable 
paving in this area which makes this a civic plaza which is pleasant for the pedestrians. We suggest however that 
the four corner junctions could be improved with some additional trees and well-placed additional seating. The clock 
tower and Dermot Bolger Hands sculpture are beautiful features giving the area extra importance. Ashgrove House 
has been tastefully renovated and the retention of the original doorcase is excellent.  The electric wire installation 
unfortunately detracts somewhat from the building.  The new four storey development by Co-operative Housing 
Ireland on Ballygall Road West will provide quite a number of homes for your community. We liked the fact that a 
commercial unit is located at ground floor level.  We agree with your proposal to change the cobble lock paving at 
the Dick McKee Plaza for something without joints to avoid the costly maintenance of weeding. You have installed 
new seating in various locations mentioned in the form – we support this initiative as seats encourage people to sit 
and communicate with the passers-by.   The street signs are particularly attractive – and the planting beds under 
some of them add to the beauty of the streetscape.  Good news about the Drake Inn – it will be wonderful to see this 
eyesore finally being redeveloped.
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You have a number of green spaces around Finglas – the largest is Mellowes Park located adjacent to the Finglas 
Sport and Fitness Centre.  The three green spaces in the Ballygall estates are also an asset to the community as is 
the green area on Ballygall Road West.  Additional trees would be a bonus in these spaces. The main structural 
elements in the landscape and one of the main structural elements in a streetscape are trees.  Trees are known to 
have a positive impact on mental health and wellbeing.  By planting and caring for trees, you help reduce pollution, 
improve your surroundings, improve the appearance of your community and increase the value of your property.  In 
addition, they provide shade for humans, food for insects and food roosting sites and nesting sites for birds.   The 
hanging baskets on the poles were full of colourful flowers.   We encourage you to also plant flowers in these in 
autumn so that you have some year-round colour along the streetscape. The two mature trees opposite SuperValu 
add greatly to the village core.  We also admired the two flower beds in this area – one with a mixture of shrubs and 
the other with an array of colourful flowers. The wide edge to the planting beds can be used as seats, which is a 
bonus.  Please commend AH Interiors on the planting beds outside their premises.   You maintain a number of 
planting beds which you list – quite a lot of work so please commend your volunteers.
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the green area on Ballygall Road West.  Additional trees would be a bonus in these spaces. The main structural 
elements in the landscape and one of the main structural elements in a streetscape are trees.  Trees are known to 
have a positive impact on mental health and wellbeing.  By planting and caring for trees, you help reduce pollution, 
improve your surroundings, improve the appearance of your community and increase the value of your property.  In 
addition, they provide shade for humans, food for insects and food roosting sites and nesting sites for birds.   The 
hanging baskets on the poles were full of colourful flowers.   We encourage you to also plant flowers in these in 
autumn so that you have some year-round colour along the streetscape. The two mature trees opposite SuperValu 
add greatly to the village core.  We also admired the two flower beds in this area – one with a mixture of shrubs and 
the other with an array of colourful flowers. The wide edge to the planting beds can be used as seats, which is a 
bonus.  Please commend AH Interiors on the planting beds outside their premises.   You maintain a number of 
planting beds which you list – quite a lot of work so please commend your volunteers.

With trees, grass, shrubs and flowers in addition to being close to the open fields of north county Dublin you have 
habitats for nature all around you.  We see that you have started working with Finglas Photography Group to 
capture some of the biodiversity in your Village. We admired the prints of the flowers etc mounted along the railing. 
We noted the laneway beside the school – lots of colourful flowers for our pollinators. You have made a delightful 
pocket part at the junction of Main Street and Seamus Ennis Road. We suggest you carry out an audit of the streets 
and roads and see if there are any other small areas which could become pocket parks. Prioritise these and add 
them to your 3/5 Year Plan for execution – some grass, trees, a flowerbed and perhaps a seat. These would add to 
the biodiversity in addition to being somewhere beautiful to relax.  You mention that you adhere to Pollinator 
Friendly Planting code but have you given a list of pollinator friendly flowers to the businesses and residents?  
Encourage them to grow pollinator friendly flowers from now on.  Have a look at the website 
http://www.biodiversityireland.ie/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/Gardens_actions-to-help-pollinators-July-2016.pdf 
for ideas. We looked for swift boxes around the area – are there any? These are easy to install and very important 
in our towns, which now have few locations for the swifts to nest. Contact www.birdwatchireland.ie or 
www.swiftconservation.org for advice on their installation and maintenance.

We are delighted that you encourage the community to become involved in Team Dublin Clean-Up Day and in An 
Taisce’s ‘National Spring Clean’ as this will let them see the amount of litter, weeds and fly-tipping that accumulates 
over a winter and hopefully encourage them not to throw litter.  You are a busy village with a constant flow of traffic 
and pedestrians walking to and fro and therefore it was no surprise to see some litter along the streets and 
footpaths. Weed growth was also noticed in quite a few areas which detracted from the village.  You have a lot of 
cobble lock around the village and unfortunately weed growth between the slabs is always a problem.  Weeds can 
be sprayed using organic weed killer or with a mix of salt, vinegar and washing up liquid. Ask the litter pick-up team 
to bring a hoe or a wire brush and to remove weeds from the base of walls,  
We loved the idea of Picker Pals where children are motivated to lead litter picking adventures with their families.  
The bring banks we visited (two) were both clean and tidy and had been recently emptied. We visited St. Patrick’s 
Well.  The trees were noted but unfortunately, we also noted that the well is being used as a store. Please remove 
these items. We recommend that a narrow border of grass be cut along the edge of the grass so that the area looks 
managed.  The big litter bins were noted – these are crucial in an area where there are lots of pedestrians and 
takeaway food premises.

You use the large garden and polytunnel in the FAST premises to grow your plants and flowers.  The polytunnel is 
also used to store the geraniums to be replanted the following year. You also have a ‘Can for Cash’ scheme where 
Repak Ireland pay you for each bag collected – we commend your ingenuity of raising cash for your organisation. 
ESB fast charge points for electric cars are becoming a normal sight in our towns and villages – enquire about 
having one installed in Finglas.  We looked for a water refill station around the centre of the village but didn’t see 
one.  As the area has a large footfall these should be located at numerous points around the streets. There are 
many other ways to advance in this category and we suggest that you examine the website  
http://www.tidytowns.ie/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Sustainable-Waste-and-Resource-Management.pdf which may 
give you some ideas.  Also contact the environment officer in Fingal County Council who will tell you on events/ 
talks which you could attend to learn more about Sustainability – doing more with less. The raised beds and 
polytunnel in the boys’ national school, St Fergal’s, were noticed – compliments to the teachers involved; we’re 
assuming they take part int the Green Schools Programme.

We read that there are a number of active residents’ associations in Finglas which provide an additional resource to 
the Tidy Towns Committee.  These groups maintain their individual estates and open areas. The support of the 
residents’ associations is crucial in a large community and we are delighted that you have built up a good 
relationship with these groups.  We noted that in some communal areas there were areas left uncut to allow for 
biodiversity while the areas around the edges had been neatly trimmed.  This form of maintenance is encouraged as 
it shows the public that the flowers and long grasses have been intentionally allowed to grow.  Have you a Best Kept 
Small Estate and Best Kept Large Estate Competition?  This gentle rivalry is healthy and encourages residents to 
become involved in their estates. Well done on the attendance in Killarney for Pride of Place.

Nature and Biodiversity in your Locality / An Dúlra agus an Bhithéagsúlacht i do cheantar:

Sustainability – Doing more with less / Inmharthanacht - Mórán ar an mbeagán:

Tidiness and Litter Control / Slachtmhaireacht agus Rialú Bruscair:

Residential Streets & Housing Areas / Sráideanna Cónaithe & Ceantair Tithíochta:

Approach Roads, Streets & Lanes / Bóithre Isteach, Sráideanna & Lánaí:



The approach to Finglas is via the R135 and slip roads bring the motorists to the heart of your village via the 
Seamus Ennis Road.  There were quite a number of bike racks in the centre of the village and we notice both young 
and old cycling the day we visited.  Some new footpaths have been installed around the village and in residential 
areas.  We are unsure of the function of the large square concrete bollards at the bank … are they to protect the 
bank?  If not then we suggest they be removed as they detract from the streetscape and pavement.  The Women’s 
Suffrage commemoration garden is beautiful – the plaque is a little obtrusive so maybe lower it at some stage so 
that it is a background to the planting. We loved the laneways connecting various residential areas and noted the 
recently installed dipped pavements at junctions which will give wheelchair/mobility scooter users and those pushing 
buggies an easier route.  The pedestrian bridge over the Finglas bypass was busy with walkers and cyclists.  The 
Welcome to Finglas Village sign is perfectly located in a beautiful flowerbed with flowers and plants of varying 
heights.  It is important that the sign is always legible so take care in your flower choice and ensure that and none 
block the sign.

Approach Roads, Streets & Lanes / Bóithre Isteach, Sráideanna & Lánaí:

Concluding Remarks:

We enjoyed visiting Finglas and seeing the success of the work undertaken.  The cart was missing so we assume 
it’s being repaired before going on display – for next year’s adjudicators. 
Thank you for entering the SuperValu Tidy Towns 2022 competition.


